Mr Graham Banks

Planning Policy Team

Hambleton District Council

Civic Centre

Stone Cross

Northallerton

North Yorkshire

DL6 2UU

30th August 2005

Dear Mr Banks

Hambleton Local Development Framework: Core Strategy Preferred Options Consultation

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above consultation paper. The comments made in this letter supplement the enclosed Core Strategy Preferred Options Questionnaire.

General Comments.

We do not have any objections to the 12 strategic objectives of the Core Strategy and welcome the reference made in paragraph 1.6 regarding changes that may be made to the LDF to take account of the emerging RSS. We commend the Council’s approach taken in terms of the difficulties of the timing of the RSS and the need to progress with the LDF preparation in the mean time.

Whilst we do not have a problem with the suggested scale of new housing, we do have problem with the way the council hope to achieve the numbers and consider that certain references within the document suggest an over prescriptive approach in terms of controlling type and mix of housing to be delivered, including open market housing. We also have concerns with regards to the distribution of housing and principle of introducing areas of restraint.

We are supportive of the approach taken and understand the logic behind increasing the scale of housing provision, as highlighted in paragraph 3.3: “the overall scale of development proposed represents a modest increase in relation to recent past rates, but based on the principle that this is necessary to achieve a higher number of affordable dwellings.” That said, we are concerned with regards to the realism of the suggested percentages of affordable housing requirements, and question the deliverability. These matters are discussed in more detail within this correspondence.

Spatial Principles: 

Areas of Opportunity – We agree with the spatial principle of areas of opportunity, and agree with the area highlighted. This approach is compliant with the general RSS sustainable thinking of distributing new development to the most accessible areas, which offer a modest amount of existing facilities and resources. This is a logical approach to take for Hambleton. 

Areas of Restraint – We object to this spatial principle and would advise caution against the implementation of restraint policies in Hambleton, as they will not necessarily deliver the desired result. Restraining new build, which in fact only accounts for 10% of housing on the market at any one time will not control people from migrating to these areas. Restraining new build in these areas relies heavily on neighbouring areas (Tees Valley and York) delivering the type of aspirational housing that will attract those households wanting to migrate to Hambleton in the first place. Restraining housing will have a detrimental effect on the already high affordable housing need in the area as houses will be in more demand, and hence prices will rise disproportionately to areas outside the restraint areas, resulting in even more acute problems of affordable housing need. Restraining housing numbers, and at the same time increasing affordable housing requirement is not a solution to tackle this, as land is liable not to come forward on the grounds that it will not be viable to develop for residential use.

We are generally supportive of Spatial Principle 3, the settlement hierarchy approach.

Developing a balanced housing market.

CP5 The scale of new housing:

We broadly agree with the scale of new housing in core policy CP5 of 320 per annum, which is slightly above the past average 5 year build rate. This however is probably well below actual market demand and interim rates currently identified in the recent Nathaniel Lichfield & Partners work. We would therefore recommend a net target of 380 new dwellings per annum.

We do have some concerns with the suggested distribution of the new housing annual build rate. This relates to our concerns of housing restraint areas. Easingwold in particular, sees a considerable reduction in annual provision compared to recent build rates, and Stokesley sees the same housing provision. 

We consider this distribution doesn’t reflect the acknowledged need to increase the delivery of affordable housing. We foresee problems for areas such as Easingwold and Stokesley suffering from increased demand and increased house prices, which will worsen affordability in these areas. We would suggest an alternative distribution is calculated, more in line with the settlement hierarchy approach, therefore a higher increase in the principle service centres of Northallerton and Thirsk compared to the three service centres, rather than a disproportionate increase in Northallerton and Thirsk at the expense of Bedale, Easingwold and Stokesley. We would suggest an alternative distribution of 380 per annum on the following basis:
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We generally support the principles of delivering housing within each Service Centre and its hinterland as stated in CP6. We do not object to the principle of a phasing policy (CP7) and await further detail as to the phased release of land in the Development Policies and Allocations Development Plan Documents later in the LDF process.

CP8 – Meeting Housing Needs. Type, Size and Tenure:

Whilst we are not against the notion of providing a mix of housing, we object to the references made in paragraph 4.2.13 leading to policy CP8, with regards to the proposal for the Development Policies and Allocations DPD’s to identify specific requirements of house type, size and tenure in each allocated site. This approach is akin to that suggested in the recent Planning for Mixed Communities document (January 2005), which has not been approved, and is not considered correct policy practice at this stage. The HBF strongly object to the approach of local authorities dictating types and sizes of dwellings based on the formulae used in housing allocation criteria in the social sector e.g.: one and two person households “require” one bedroom dwellings, three person households “require” a two bedroom dwelling and only households of 4 or more people should have access to 3 or more bedroom properties. 

Within the private sector such simplistic equations bear no relationship to the actual choices that people make in providing housing for themselves nor does it reflect aspirations of many households.

The recent research undertaken by Professor Dave King of the Population and Housing Research Group at Anglia Polytechnic University published as “Room to Move?” in March 2005, concludes that current trends indicate a requirement for more larger housing units with people aspiring to more housing space rather than less, suggesting that the models for social housing allocations may even be inappropriate in that sector.  

We would recommend that the Core Strategy is flexible enough to take into account and adapt to emerging guidance and do not think it is appropriate to propose such controlling methods of delivering a mix of housing. That said, we do not oppose to the wording of policy CP8.

CP9 – Meeting Housing Needs – Affordability:

We do have reservations with regards to the suggested percentage requirements for affordable housing. Whilst we support the increase in housing provision to achieve a higher number of affordable housing, the distribution of the percentage requirements does not marry with the overall distribution of new housing. This results in unrealistic percentage requirements of affordable housing in Bedale, Easingwold and Stokesley, which do not see particularly large increases in housing provision. These overly restrictive requirements could render sites unviable, resulting in less land coming forward and ultimately the delivery of less affordable housing, and worsening situation of housing need. It is crucial to get the balance right in order to deliver affordable housing through the planning system.

Regular and sophisticated monitoring of any new affordable housing policy is vital, and we would suggest a strict quarterly process of monitoring applications once a new affordable housing policy requirement is introduced. If for example the number of applications significantly reduces, due to a site no longer being viable due to affordable housing requirements, this level of understanding would then allow the Council to perhaps rethink and amend their policy.

With regards to the proposed threshold at which the requirement of affordable housing is applied whilst we acknowledge the more recent ODPM ‘Planning for Mixed Communities’ consultation paper has suggested lowering the site thresholds on affordable housing, current guidance on thresholds remains that outlined in Circular 6/98. Only in special circumstances should local authorities seek to adopt the lower threshold of 15 units or sites larger than 0.5ha and inner London is cited as being such a case. We acknowledge that the affordable housing need in Hambleton is rather acute, however the lowering of thresholds to the extent suggested in the whole area, is unrealistic and coupled with the very high percentage requirements, could result in land not coming forward. 

Thank you for giving the HBF the opportunity to comment on this important consultation paper. We trust we will be kept informed of progress on the preparation of the Core Strategy and DPD’s/AAP’s as they evolve.

Yours sincerely

Gen Berridge

Assistant Regional Planner

Home Builders Federation – Northern Regions
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